
TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

May 16, 2011
I. CALL TO ORDER

The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:17 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue by Council President Schnack. 

II. ROLL CALL

Town Council members present:

Michael Schnack, President

Robert Bowen, Vice President

William H. Murphy

Michael G. White

Ellen M. Winsor 

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor 

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III. AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

None.
IV. COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.  
A) Notice is hereby given by the Town Council of the Town of Jamestown, being the Licensing Board in said Town as provided under Title 3, Chapters 1-12 of the General Laws of Rhode Island 1956, and as amended, that the following NEW application has been received by the Town Council for license under said Act, to November 30, 2011:
Class B – Victualer
Jamestown Culinary Partners, LLC

DBA Jamestown Fish

14 Narragansett Avenue

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to convene as the Liquor Licensing Board and open the Public Hearing at 7:18 p.m. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

Town Council comments. Vice President Bowen commented there are currently seven (7) Class B-Victualer licenses. Solicitor Ruggiero stated that is correct. One license renewal applicant failed to comply with all requirements for licensure and that license (for Tricia’s Tropigrille) was never issued. 
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to move to Agenda item IV. A) 2). Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
2)
Request a motion to set the CLASS B-VICTUALER Liquor License Cap at EIGHT (8). Councilor Murphy inquired about the other license. Solicitor Ruggiero stated there is no other license, it was granted but never issued. The prior owner was contacted and asked to relinquish the license, but she did not. There is no legal or practical effect on this license application before us. The cap can be set again when liquor license renewals are addressed in November. Discussion continued.  

Public Comments.  Cathleen Squires. Ms. Squires stated she and her husband John Recca are excited about this opportunity, as are many people in Jamestown. They want to do the right thing for Jamestown by providing the best possible food at good prices, with an amazing atmosphere.  They have made a commitment to the Town. They are remodeling and preserving the building and will do their best. 
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to set the CLASS B-VICTUALER Liquor License Cap at EIGHT (8). Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
1) Request a motion to approve the new liquor license application for CLASS B – VICTUALER to Jamestown Culinary Partners, LLC upon resolution of debts, taxes, State approval, compliance with all State and Town statutes and ordinances and appropriate signatures to November 30, 2011.

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to grant the liquor license application of Jamestown Culinary Partners, LLC for a CLASS B-VICTUALER Liquor License, but not issue until all Town and State conditions are met, and adjourn as the Liquor Licensing Board at 7:23 p.m. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
V. CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to approve the Consent Agenda.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following:  
A) Adoption of Council minutes:

1) April 25, 2011 (regular meeting)

2) May 2, 2011 (regular meeting)

B)
Bills and Payroll

C)
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:


1)
Jamestown Affordable Housing Committee (07/12/2010)


2)
Jamestown Affordable Housing Committee (07/28/2010)


3)
Jamestown Board of Canvassers (03/18/2011)


4)
Jamestown Housing Authority Board of Commissioners (03/09/2011)


5)
Jamestown Tax Assessment Board of Review (04/20/2011)


6) 
Jamestown Tax Assessment Board of Review (04/27/2011)


7)
Jamestown Tax Assessment Board of Review (05/02/2011)


D)
Proclamations & Resolutions from other Rhode Island cities and towns



1)
North Smithfield School Committee Resolution: Opposing any and




all Mandatory Binding Arbitration legislation



2)
Bristol Warren Regional School Committee Resolution: Opposing  



any and all Expired Teacher Contract Continuation legislation 

3)
Bristol Warren Regional School Committee Resolution: Opposing 
any and all Mandatory Binding Arbitration legislation

4)
Cumberland School Committee Resolution: Opposing any and all 
Mandatory Binding Arbitration legislation

5)

Cumberland School Committee Resolution: Supporting legislation 
to amend the mandatory teacher lay-off notification date from 
March 1st to June 1st 

6)
Barrington Town Council Resolution: Opposing any and all 
Mandatory Binding Arbitration legislation  


E)
CRMC Notices



1)
Semi-Monthly Meeting Agenda for May 4, 2011




F)
Abatements/Addenda of Taxes

VI. EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

The Town Council may seek to go in Executive Session to discuss the following items: 

A) Pursuant to RIGL§42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) personnel issues  
VII. COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR,

COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

A) Town Administrator’s Report

1) Emergency Medical Services reorganization update. Mr. Keiser reported the Transition Committee continues to meet and should have a plan ready in a few weeks. He will keep the Council informed.
2) Wind Turbine 
a) FAA Height Determination. Mr. Keiser reported a copy of the new official FAA letter of “Determination of No Hazard to Air Navigation” for a 400’ Wind Turbine at the Jamestown Treatment Facility is part of this meeting packet. The aeronautical study revealed that the structure does not exceed obstruction standards and would not be a hazard to air navigation, as long as outlined conditions are met. The 400’ is above mean sea level, with a 363’ above ground level height limit.  
b) SODAR Wind Measurement Unit. The SODAR unit will be installed tomorrow morning with a viewing at 10:00 a.m. The equipment is leased for three months to determine accurate wind velocity and turbulence activity at the proposed wind turbine site. President Schnack and Councilor Winsor are unable to join us. Senator Paiva-Weed, Representative Ruggiero, Councilors Bowen, Murphy and White, Phil Zahodiakin of the Jamestown Press and representatives from Alteris Renewables will be in attendance.   
3) Town Meeting Video. Mr. Keiser reported two bids were received in response to the Video Hardware RFP, for $21,569 and $28,171. The Software RFP realized four bids in the range of $3,200 to $6,100 annually plus start–up expenses of $2,000 to $3,200.  Town Administrator Keiser and IT Director Glier met with Sav Rebecchi to discuss his proposal to provide video/audio recordings of Town Council meetings at no cost. Mr. Rebecchi will make available to the Town full, unedited recordings, which would be uploaded from his server to a web page created by the Town and accessed through the Town Website homepage. A comparative report of the cost and benefits of each system option will be prepared and presented to the Council for action at the June 20th meeting.
4) Pension Plan Report. Mr. Keiser reported the Retirement Board released the current statement for the actuarial unfunded liability of public pension plans in RI. New values and assumptions revealed a decline in the projected annual rate of return on investments from 8.25% to 7.5%. Jamestown’s municipal pension assets represent 67% of the total funding necessary to meet obligations to vested employees and retirees, down from 76% reported in 2010. The School Department stands at 48% of the required plan assets.  There exists a severe under funding in RI, as well as many other US communities. The Town’s contribution will have to increase $170,000 and the School’s contribution $150,000, effective July 1, 2012. The $320,000 increase projected for FY2012-13 is far greater than the $90,000 increase in Town spending for FY2011-12. For FY2012-13 the Town’s pension contribution will be 18.57% of payroll, up from 11.43% in FY2011-12, and the Teacher’s pension contribution for FY2012-13 will be 20.9% of payroll, up from 13.2% in FY2011-12. The Police pension is a private plan administered by the Town and remains strong with 99% of assets on-hand. 

Pension deficits present challenges for the Town and Schools. These deficits are not due to failure on the Town’s part, or the employees who have paid their salary and wage obligations through bi-weekly withholdings, but the under performance of the investment portfolio over the last decade and a lower than expected mortality rate. The future cannot be predicted. General Treasurer Gina Raimondo has worked diligently to unravel the pension mess that exists. Council members comment on the fine job being done by Ms. Raimondo. Jamestown is part of the MERS plan administered by the State Retirement Board, and any Pension system changes must be made through General Assembly action. The plan contributions are not enough and the benefits and costs do not line up. Mr. Keiser will keep the Council informed as more information becomes available. 
5) Tax Assessor’s Department Report, May 2011. Mr. Keiser commented on the report which reflects real estate sales activities over the last couple of years. The Jamestown sales to assessment ratio is 88%, which is a documented figure showing assessments are lower than market values. In town-wide reassessments, companies like to assess a little lower than market values, which alleviates appeals.  
Anne Maxwell Livingston, Chair of the Tax Assessment Board of Review, reported the Board concluded appeal hearings for revaluations conducted as of December 31, 2009 for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2011. A total of 59 appeals were heard, with 19 assessments remaining unchanged, 40 properties granted assessed value reductions, with a total reduction in assessed value of $3,685,500. This resulted in a modest reduction of $60,000 in actual tax billing. Only two appeals are proceeding to Court, the next avenue.

Councilor Winsor commented on EMS reorganization and Police Chief Thomas Tighe and his son Howard Tighe, who both serve on the Transition Committee. She also noted Howie Tighe may be the most qualified person on the Island. Howie is now Acting EMS Deputy Chief. She asked whether this is nepotism and why this position did not go out to bid. Mr. Keiser commented on Howard Tighe’s selection and qualifications and stated JEMS Commander Lennart Nilsson previously indicated (last January) that it was his opinion that if a merger of JEMS and JFD took place, the only person appropriate to be in charge would be Howie Tighe, as a career Fire/EMS member of the Portsmouth Fire Department, an experienced JFD volunteer, and participant in the EMS study and reorganization five years ago. The two JEMS leaders serving on the Transition Committee, Janine Tatzel and Dan Donahue, also feel Howie Tighe is the right person to lead this transition as the most knowledgeable person and because of his rapport with JEMS members. Chief Tighe had absolutely no influence on the decision to select Howard Tighe to lead the transition. 
Councilor Winsor asked Solicitor Ruggiero where the Town’s responsibility was on this issue. Councilor Murphy stated the Fire Department does not go out to bid to choose its Deputy Chiefs. Councilor Winsor commented the Town supports JFD and JEMS, adding a layer of fiscal responsibility. President Schnack stated the Town’s recourse is to reduce funding or not fund the JFD operation based on their decisions or refer to the Town Administrator for action. Solicitor Ruggiero commented this is happening due to under-performance issues and the Town’s fiscal and liability concerns. The Town is trying to get the stakeholders together to devise a solution. This was a collaboration of the JEMS and JFD command structure, and the JFD rank and file unanimously supported this reorganization plan. Chief Bryer was reelected Fire Chief, and in accordance with their By-laws, chooses his three Deputy Chiefs and how JFD is organized. He chose Howie Tighe, and his sole job with JFD is to do Rescue EMT as Deputy Chief going forward. This is JFD’s choice of action to implement the reorganization plan that the consortium developed. JEMS had an Executive Board meeting this weekend and the outcome is unknown. They will have a meeting with their rank and file, and the results of that meeting will come back to the Council. If both organizations agree on how to go forward, there will be a plan from them. There is no nepotism, as Chief Tighe doesn’t select anyone and does not approve anyone. Only the Council approves the reorganization and only if the stakeholders agree. Ultimately it is the Council’s decision, and we are getting close. All of this will be presented at a special meeting or the next regular Town Council meeting on June 20th. Councilor Winsor stated she is glad to see what is being developed including another layer to oversee the operations. Lengthy discussion ensued of the possible creation of a Quality Assurance Committee, the makeup of that committee, technology upgrades and additional professional involvement. Everything is in line for transition by July 1st. Discussion of a special meeting ensued.  
6) Summit Avenue/Linden Street. Town Administrator Keiser reported he met with Mr. Johnstone on Thursday. Additional rights-of-way issues were brought forward in addition to the paper street issue and research is ongoing. Setbacks for the garage across the street from Mr. Johnstone were referenced. Public Works Director Gray, Solicitor Ruggiero and Mr. Keiser are looking into the issues, and the Council will be informed of their findings.  
7) IT Bills. Mr. Keiser stated Councilor Winsor raised this issue at the last meeting. He conferred with Finance Director Collins and we are still within budget as discussed last month. $30,000 is the ceiling for expenditures.  
Vice President Bowen stated he was away for three weeks and asked for an update on the Police Chief search. Town Administrator Keiser reported the Search Committee conducted two rounds of interviews. The first round included nine candidates for approximately one half hour and two candidates were re-interviewed for an additional hour last week. Mr. Bowen asked about any decision on this issue and was informed this may be addressed at a special meeting within the next two weeks. 
B) Finance Director’s Report. Budget v Actual. Councilor Winsor inquired on the remaining funds in this year’s budget of $1,681,998.76. Town Administrator Keiser reported this has been significantly reduced by actions taken earlier in this meeting, including payroll, debt service and interest. He believes there will be a surplus of approximately $150,000 at June 30th, due primarily to reductions in Animal Control and Police Department salaries.    
C) Tax Assessment Board of Review Report.  Addressed previously.
D) Town Council Liaison Reports. None
VIII. PUBLIC HEARINGS.
None.

IX. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS
A) Ordinances

1) Amendment of Jamestown Code of Ordinances: Chapter 78 Waterways, ARTICLE II. HARBOR MANAGEMENT, Sec. 78-24 Harbor and Mooring Area Boundaries (b) West (Dutch) Harbor ; 3) North Conservation Zone; Sec. 78-27 Regulated Activities (g) Anchoring 1) Overnight Anchoring; as submitted by the Harbor Commission; if favorable proceed to advertise for public hearing. Councilor Winsor commented members of the Conservation Commission and Harbor Commission are in attendance. Harbor Commission member Ed McGuirl commented on the problems in the Conservation Zones at Dutch Harbor including anchoring, which is increasing in this very sensitive area. This would be advertised for hearing at the June 20th meeting. 
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to proceed to advertise for public hearing for amendment of the Jamestown Code of Ordinances Chapter 78 Waterways ARTICLE II. HARBOR MANAGEMENT, Sec. 78-24 Harbor and Mooring Area Boundaries and Sec. 78-27 Regulated Activities. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
2) Amendment of Jamestown Code of Ordinances: Chapter 78 Waterways, ARTICLE II. HARBOR MANAGEMENT, Sec. 78-21 through Sec. 78-35; as submitted by the Harbor Commission; if favorable proceed to advertise for public hearing   

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Ellen Winsor to proceed to advertise for public hearing for amendment of the Jamestown Code of Ordinances Chapter 78 Waterways, ARTICLE II. HARBOR MANAGEMENT, Sec. 78-21 through Sec. 78-35.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
3)
Amendment of Jamestown Code of Ordinances: Chapter 74 Utilities, ARTICLE II. WATER; DIVISION 2. Water and Sewer 
Connection; Sec. 74-41 through Sec. 74-58 Cross-Connection Control; if favorable proceed to advertise for public hearing. Solicitor Ruggiero reported this was addressed at the Water & Sewer meeting and no action will be taken. 
X. COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

A) Communications 4), 7), 8) and 9) are removed by request. 

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Ellen Winsor to approve Communications and Petitions items A) 1), 2), 3), 5), 6) and 10) and B) 1. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
The Communications and Petitions approved consist of the following:



A)
Communications

1)
      Letter of Alma Davenport re: Sale of crafts at North Road studio


in RR200 zone 


2)         Letter of RIEDC Director Keith Stokes re: Project Status program

3)         Invitation to 8th Annual Women in Business Luncheon sponsored 
by Newport Chamber of Commerce & Bank Newport, June 17th  

5)         Invitation to 2011 Conanicut Battery Day, May 14th, 1:00 p.m. 

6)         Letter of Providence City Council President Michael A. Solomon 
requesting Town Council support for Bill H5785 re: taxation of 
property owned by non-profit entities (hospitals, universities)

10)       Letter of Sav Rebecchi re: Town Council meeting video taping

B) Petitions

1) 
Residents and taxpayers of Green Lane: to replace Town water 
delivery lines to their street
4)        Memorandum of Conservation Commission Chair Carol Trocki re: 
 Wind Energy in Jamestown. Councilor Winsor stated the Conservation Commission passed three motions as follows: 

1. The Conservation Commission supports renewable energy, including wind energy, on the island when it is done in an environmentally sound manner. (6 to 1 vote) 

2. The Conservation Commission believes that a carefully considered and well-drafted ordinance is necessary to protect conservation values and guide the development of Jamestown in light of possible wind turbine construction. (unanimous vote)
3. The Conservation Commission urges the Town Council to reconsider a six-month moratorium on new wind turbines to allow for due diligence in the development of an ordinance. (6 to 1 vote)

Councilor Winsor commented the Conservation Commission offered to help the Planning Commission draft a moratorium. This will be placed on the next agenda under New Business.    
7)
Letter of Blake Dickinson, President of the Taxpayers’ Association of Jamestown, requesting that members of the TAJ be appointed to the Charter Review Committee. Councilor Winsor stated she supports the TAJ request to have a member serve on the reconstituted Charter Review Committee.  Having gathered 503 signatures, she believes they deserve a place at the table. 

8) Letter of Jamestown Board of Canvassers re: April 25, 2011 allegations made by a member of the Taxpayers’ Association of Jamestown that the Canvassers “turned away half of the registered voters (at the June 7, 2010 FTM) because there was no capacity to bring them in”. Councilor Murphy wanted to bring this forward as this is a very serious accusation. The Council and the Canvassers took this matter seriously. A thorough investigation followed and the allegations were found to be baseless. No one was turned away, and the FTM started late to ensure everyone could get in and vote.  Neither the Town Council nor the Board of Canvassers denied anyone the right to vote. Derogatory statements and misinformation were spread around, but it didn’t mean it was true just because it was on paper. Any such statement needs to be straightened out. 
9) Letter of Conanicut Marine Services President William Munger to CRMC Marine Resource Specialist Kevin Cute re: CRMC review of Town of Jamestown Harbor Management Plan. Councilor Winsor referenced letters outlining the dangers of fishing at Wood Pile pier and the liability created by casting of fishing tackle and asked the Council to deal with the issue. She commented this issue comes up every year. This is usually referred to the Town Administrator for action. The Council determined that fishing is an allowable activity under regulated conditions. This is an historical use and the Council is unwilling to curtail fishing. Last year new signs were posted, and the parking monitor worked on education. Town Administrator Keiser would like Police Department surveillance as well. 
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Ellen Winsor to accept Communications 4), 7), 8) and 9). Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
XI. LICENSES AND PERMITS

A) One Day Entertainment License Applications  

1) Applicant: 
American Legion/VFW Post 9447

 


Event:

Annual Memorial Day Parade


Date:

05/30/2011


Location:
North Main Road/Narragansett Avenue

2) Applicant:
Ocean State Parrot Head Club (Jon Mistowski)


Event:

10th Annual Golf Tournament


Date:

09/11/2011


Location:
Jamestown Golf Course

3) 
Applicant: 
Humane Society of Jamestown

 


Event:

Annual Memorial Day Sale (misc. items)


Date:

05/30/2011

Location:
Bank of America Sidewalk*



(*amended location for application approved 04/25/2011) 

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to approve the One Day Entertainment Licenses subject to all town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

B) One Day Peddler License Applications

1) Applicant:
Jamestown Education Foundation
Event:

Annual Memorial Day Sale (misc. items)

Date:

05/30/2011

Location:
77 Narragansett Avenue

2) Applicant:
Jamestown Medical Fund 

Event:

Annual Memorial Day Sale (flags)

Date:

05/30/2011

Location:

St. Mark’s Church sidewalk & Catherine Jamison Salon
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to grant the One Day Peddler Licenses subject to all town conditions.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

C) Holiday License Application
1) Applicant:

Jamestown Culinary Partners, LLC (new)

DBA:

Jamestown Fish

Date:
      
to February 29, 2012

Location:

14 Narragansett Avenue

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to approve the Holiday License application subject to all town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
D) Victualing License Application

1) Applicant:
Jamestown Culinary Partners, LLC (new)
DBA:

Jamestown Fish
Date:

to November 30, 2011
Location:
14 Narragansett Avenue

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to approve the Victualing License application, subject to all town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
XII. OPEN FORUM
A) Scheduled request to address. None.

B) Non-scheduled request to address. 

Catherine Northrup. Beacon Avenue. Ms. Northrup commented on the small portion of unpaved road between Gondola Avenue and Sloop Street. Her residence is the only one with dirt issues. Passing cars force dust into her yard and home, creating a health hazard. She has asked for help over the last eight years, and is requesting that the area in front of her home be paved. Public Works Director Gray reported the cost for paving work at Sloop Street is $95,000, which is slated for paving in 2012. If this cannot be done this year, a calcium chloride treatment will be applied to reduce the dust. The issue is referred to Town Administrator Keiser. Mr. Keiser stated at a minimum dust control will be performed this year. Discussion continued. 
Prim Bullock. Walcott Avenue. Ms. Bullock stated as a member of JEMS and JFD she wanted to share with the Council that what they are hearing is constructive. Members of JEMS and JFD are and looking forward to working together. JEMS members realize we need someone who can commit their time and talents to provide the guidance we need.  Howie Tighe is an excellent candidate. There is a feeling of cooperation between the two groups and she wanted to assure the Council as a member of both agencies that we are hearing the message and are anxious to get the merge underway. The message is out to the membership of both, with a positive response.
XIII. APPOINTMENTS AND RESIGNATIONS and vacancies. 
A) Affordable Housing Committee (Three [3] vacancies with a three-year term 
ending date to May 31, 2014); if favorable reappoint

1)
Letter of Interest



a)
Valerie Molloy

2)
Letter of Resignation


a)
Nancy Mason

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by William Murphy to reappoint Valerie Molloy to the Affordable Housing Committee. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

B) Town Buildings & Facilities (Two [2] vacancies with a three-year term ending 
date to May 31, 2014); if favorable reappoint

1)       Letter of Interest

a) Valerie Molloy

b) Mary Meagher

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to reappoint Valerie Molloy and Mary Meagher to the Town Buildings & Facilities Committee.  
Discussion. Vice President Bowen and Councilor Winsor questioned whether there are guidelines for the number of committees a citizen can serve on. There are only guidelines for term limits, not the number of committees a citizen may serve on.  
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

C)    
Tax Assessment Board of Review (Alternate to Full Member; term ending date to 

May 31, 2014); if favorable appoint

1)       Letter of Interest

a) Richard Allphin


2)
Letter of Resignation



a)
Anne Livingston (term limit reached)

A motion was made by Michael White with second by Robert Bowen to appoint Richard Allphin to the Full Member position.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
D)    
Water Resource Protection Committee (Three [3] vacancies with [1] three-year 
term ending dates to [1] December 31, 2011; [1] December 31, 2012; [1] 
December 31, 2013); if favorable reappoint 

1)
Letter of Interest



a)
John Hubbard (to December 31, 2012)


2)
Letter of Change



a)
Carol Lynn Trocki (regular Member to Conservation 




Commission Liaison)

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to reappoint John Hubbard and reassign Carol Trocki as Liaison to the Water Resources Protection Committee. 
Discussion. The Council commented on the liaison position and who determines it. Conservation Commission Chair Carol Trocki is in attendance and stated she served as the at-large member of the Water Resources Protection Committee. She is willing to continue, but felt it appropriate to serve as Conservation Commission Liaison, as did past Chair Chris Powell. Council members direct Ms. Trocki to submit a letter of resignation and then assume the Liaison position representing the Conservation Commission.
Councilor Winsor amends the motion by removing the second part to reassign Carol Trocki as Liaison.  

Back to the vote on the motion as amended to appoint John Hubbard to the Water Resources Protection Committee to December 31, 2012. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

E) Fire Department Compensation Committee (One [1] vacancy with 
three-year term ending date to May 31, 2014); if favorable reappoint

1) Letter of Interest

a) James Ingari

2)         Letter of Support

a) James Bryer, Fire Chief

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to reappoint James Ingari to the Fire Department Compensation Committee. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
F)      JEMS Compensation Committee (One [1] vacancy with three-year term ending 
date to May 31, 2014); if favorable reappoint

1)
Letter of Interest

a)
Judy Bell
Solicitor Ruggiero advised the Council to go ahead with the appointment, as after   reorganization this will be needed. (Policies and Committee charge may need to be amended after reorganization)
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to reappoint Judy Bell to the JEMS Compensation Committee. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

G)
Coastal Resources Management Committee (One [1] vacancy with a two-year term 
ending date to May 31, 2013)


1)
Term limit reached 



a)
Emmet Turley

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to advertise for the Coastal Resources Management Committee vacancy. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

H)
Town Charter Review Committee (Seven [7] vacancies with unspecified term 
ending dates); if favorable reinstate:


1)
Letters of Interest



a)
Susan Little




b)
Robert Ullrich



c)
Julio DiGiando



d)
David Long



e)
Sav Rebecchi

   

f)
Daniel Wright

Former member Jerry McIntyre declined to serve again. The other former member is  Michael Schnack (Town Council President). 
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to reinstate the following six people: Susan Little, Robert Ullrich, Julio DiGiando, David Long, Sav Rebecchi and Dan Wright as members of the Charter Review Committee. 
Discussion. Councilor Winsor raised concern as Susan Little serves on the Harbor Commission and Planning Commission, and will serve on Charter Review. Is this too much power for one citizen? Vice President Bowen agreed. Councilor Murphy expressed concern for finding seven new members, as we are under a time crunch. Councilor Winsor referenced the letter from the Taxpayer’s Association of Jamestown (TAJ) requesting a member of their Association be appointed. Is advertising required? Solicitor Ruggiero referenced the Charter and appointment to the Review Committee by the Town Council. The Charter does not specify how this must be done, and the Council is free to do as they see fit, and advertising is not required. The Charter amendment needs to be ready for Council adoption in August for transmittal to the Secretary of State’s Office. Vice President Bowen expressed concern for rushing this and reinstating a Charter Commission for the November election, as a major change is proposed. He asked if the Council wants something of such importance to appear on a local rather than General Election where there is a larger turnout of voters. President Schnack commented yes, as the voters who participate in the local election would be informed and would come to vote on the specific topic. If this is put off to the 2012 General Election, over half the electorate will be uninformed and just pass the Charter amendment. If voters are interested, they will come out to vote and possibly make history in Jamestown by changing how we vote on the Town budget, and maybe more of them will vote on the School Committee election as well.  Councilor Winsor is concerned with the rush and suggested the Taxpayer group, in lieu of Susan Little, should be represented on the Committee as they presented us with a petition with 502 signatures. Councilor White sees no conflict of interest with Planning or any other committee and how we vote at the FTM. This is a one-issue Charter Commission, not a complete review. Councilor White asked if any of the six members are part of the Taxpayer’s Association. (no answer) Councilor Murphy commented he would prefer to stay with the six members, including Susan Little. This is a major change.    
Back to the vote on the motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.   

XIV. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

A) Petition of Taxpayers’ Association of Jamestown to amend the Town Charter re: paper ballot voting. 
1) Charter Review Committee
2) Reconstituting Previous Charter Review Committee. This was done. 
Blake Dickinson. Mt. Hope Avenue. Mr. Dickinson stated he was under the impression the letter he delivered was a letter of interest for himself or any other member of TAJ. President Schnack stated the Charter Review Committee meetings are open to the public, and any member of TAJ can attend to express their opinions or those of the TAJ. Councilor Winsor asked Mr. Dickinson what he was thinking or feeling. He stated his organization represents a large block of voters and he would like to ensure their intent and interests are represented. President Schnack asked if he felt the Charter Review Committee was not going to represent the TAJ interests and intent. Mr. Dickinson stated he didn’t know, but he would like representation from TAJ on the Committee, the intent of his letter.   

Charlotte Zarlengo. Seaside Drive. Ms. Zarlengo asked if other Charter Review Committee members appointed this evening are members of TAJ. (no answer) President Schnack stated this is a level headed group and he doesn’t think they are biased. 
Discussion of a Council Liaison to the Charter Review Committee continued. Julio DiGiando was the Council Liaison for the last Charter Review. 
Norma Willis. North Main Road. If someone writes a letter of interest, should they be interviewed?  She was informed there were no interviews, as this is a reconstituting of the last Charter Review Committee.  It was not opened for interviews, as this was done in the interest of time and getting the job done so that the question could be adopted by the Council in time for placement on the November ballot.   

Jim Donnelly. Town Moderator. Garboard Street. Mr. Donnelly referenced his letter to the Jamestown Press (which was too long for publication) regarding the Financial Town Meeting and the petition for a Charter amendment requiring paper ballot voting. The letter is distributed to Council members and Mr. Dickinson. Mr. Donnelly remarked he was surprised by the petition and stated people sign things but don’t realize what they sign. He explained the statutes that guide how an FTM is run, not by Charter amendment, but the power comes through the State. Mr. Donnelly explained that if 20% of the voters present want a paper ballot, it can go forward. It is not simply just having paper ballots for everything, which is not within the town’s purview. He added that people were not turned away from the 2010 FTM. As Moderator, he started the meeting at 7:38 p.m. rather than the 7:00 p.m. posted time, in order to let the people in. In addition he visited the line from 6:45 on. He decided everyone was in, there was no longer a line, and called the FTM to order. It is the Moderator’s decision when the meeting begins, not the Town Council’s decision and people must be checked in to be sure they are qualified electors. The statement that voters were shut out is offensive as it did not reflect reality. The Minutes of the FTM, which can be found on the Town website, reflect the meeting, which lasted 3 hours and 15 minutes. No one was denied the opportunity to speak. Mr. Donnelly referenced the 1992 FTM that had over 700 voters in attendance, which went to a paper ballot, and continued for a second night, where the voting was done by acclamation. He has been to many such meetings, and usually the FTM is attended by 100 to 200 voters.  Just because a few people make a ruckus does not mean there was an unfair process or it was prone to errors. Last year there was a request to cut the budget, and 67 voters wanted a paper ballot, not an outpouring of support. Behavior was not what was expected, and after discussion with Canvasser Karen Montoya, a paper ballot was conducted, which took 37 minutes. Based on that, he predicted that if all the 18 supplemental warrants presented (which were later withdrawn) were voted by paper ballot, the meeting would have lasted over 20 hours. 
This is not a realistic procedure for the FTM. 500 people signed the Petition, but how many of those attend the FTM annually. Only 400 voted the paper ballot out of 600+ voters in attendance last year. The meeting seems to be unfairly mischaracterized, and it not the big problem represented. It may be easier to have a referenda if the voters would show up, and that is the question the Charter Review Committee will work on. In the current format, there is nothing that can be changed unless State law is amended.  Mr. Donnelly again suggested voters view the 2010 FTM Minutes on the internet to see what actually happened, not what someone said happened. 

Councilor Winsor stated after review of information in the meeting packet, her big concern is the Town Council or the Town Administrator may gain too much power by the  changes that may go forward; and the taxpayers still need to have the opportunity to get their voices heard. Per President Schnack, if you review the Charter, it states all of the powers of the Town are vested with the Town Council.  The public votes for the Council, who should be listening to the public and voting in the best interest of the entire Town. Councilor Winsor stated democracy needs a voice between elections. 
Councilor White commented the referenda would take away the voters voice and make them put it on paper! Jim Donnelly commented on the process required to affect change. President Schnack stated the Charter Review can suggest two options - leave things as they are or make a change to the budget process.  It is up to the Council to vote to present their recommendation to the voters in a democratic process at the November election.   

Blake Dickinson. Mr. Dickinson would like their suggestion before the voters to approve or reject. He asked the Town for the proper procedure to follow to affect change in the way the budget is presented. A paper ballot is the TAJ suggestion, and they realize this must go before the voters. The Council stated the process they request is achieved by a Charter change, and that is the purpose of the Charter Review Committee.    

Vice President Bowen stated if the Council approves their recommendation it will go before the voters. It could be changed to an all day referenda. The Charter Review Committee makes a recommendation to the Council, who vote to accept or reject it. Councilor White commented we don’t need a CRC. As explained by our Solicitor, the Council can put forth a Charter amendment, but chose to reinstate the last CRC. They are a good Committee, a wide variety of people, and this is a good idea.  President Schnack volunteered to sit as the Council Liaison, who is also a voting member of the CRC. 

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to appoint Michael Schnack as the Town Council Liaison to the reconstituted Charter Review Committee.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

B) Financial Town Meeting

1) Check-in Procedures.  Addressed previously.

2) Attendance. Addressed previously. 

C) Sale of Tobacco Products. Solicitor Ruggiero stated North Kingstown passed a new ordinance, and he can develop one for Jamestown. This is an ongoing problem with tobacco products being placed in an accessible area for minors. There is State law governing this, and it may be an enforcement issue. This is an ongoing problem and an ordinance would give us more enforcement authority. This should be forwarded to our Police Department for their input. Specific problems were referenced. Solicitor Ruggiero will develop an ordinance and confer with Chief Tighe.  

XV. NEW BUSINESS

A) Approval of letter to Commissioner Deborah A. Gist, RI Department of Education and authorization for signing by Town Administrator Keiser and Town Council President Schnack. 
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve the letter to Commissioner Gist and authorize signing by Town Administrator Keiser and Town Council President Schnack. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

B) Approval of Referenda question for placement on the November 8, 2011 Ballot re: Landfill Closure and submittal to Senator Paiva-Weed and Representative Ruggiero for General Assembly Authorization. Town Administrator Keiser reported the ballot question language from Bond Counsel David Ferrara didn’t make it in time for inclusion in the meeting packet. Given the timeframe, he asks the Council to approve a referenda question to be placed on the November ballot for landfill closure in the amount of $1,000,000, subject to completion of documents and submission to the General Assembly. The actual cost will be about $75,000 for annual debt service. All but $10,000 is available, and this is not a new baseline obligation. Mandates for landfill closure have been relaxed by RIDEM, and there is no specific time line.

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Ellen Winsor to approve the referenda question for placement on the November ballot for landfill closure for an amount not to exceed $1,000,000, forward it to Senator Paiva-Weed and Representative Ruggiero for General Assembly authorization and bring the question back to the next meeting for the Council. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

XVI. EXECUTIVE SESSION

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to enter into Executive Session pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) to discuss personnel issues. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) the following vote was taken by the Jamestown Town Council to enter into Executive Session to discuss personnel issues:  Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.    

The Jamestown Town Council reconvened its regular meeting at 9:37 p.m. The Jamestown Town Council entered into Executive Session at 9:08 p.m. by unanimous vote and that session has now ended by unanimous vote. Council President Schnack announced there were no votes taken in Executive Session.   

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to seal the Minutes of the Executive Session. Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.  

XVII.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by Michael White with second by Robert Bowen to adjourn the regular meeting.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The regular meeting was adjourned at 9:38 p.m.         

Attest:


Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)



Town Administrator



Town Solicitor
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